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MINUTES
Ofsted Board 
14 December 2016
In attendance

John Cridland CBE
Linda Farrant

John Hughes

James Kempton (Interim Chair)

Paul Snell CBE
Sir Michael Wilshaw, Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector (HMCI)
Matthew Coffey, Chief Operating Officer (COO)
Sean Harford, National Director, Education

Louise Grainger, Director, Finance, Planning and Commercial
Neil Greenwood, Director, Strategy and Digital
Eleanor Schooling, National Director, Social Care
Juliet Chua, Director General, DfE (via telephone)
James Bowyer, Board Secretary
Apologies:

Venessa Willms OBE
Summary of action points
	COO update
	Matthew Coffey to provide further details regarding a review of inspector utilisation and how it is reported, and two members of the Board be appointed to assist with the review.
	Matthew Coffey

	Education update
	Matthew Coffey to update the Board on proposed changes to the quality assurance process at the next meeting in February.
	Matthew Coffey

	Social Mobility Working Group update
	Neil Greenwood to provide a further update to the Board on the work of the Social Mobility Working Group at an appropriate future meeting.
	Neil Greenwood

	Finance update
	Juliet Chua to pass comments on the Medium Term Financial Plan to Louise Grainger and Louise to write a subsequent note updating the Board accordingly.
	Louise Grainger

	Upholding the Seven (Nolan) Principles
	As part of its annual review of effectiveness, the Board to seek further evidence-based assurance regarding its role in setting standards on ethical behaviour.
	The Chair

	
	Matthew Coffey to review procedures for the publication of ministerial guidance from the DfE.
	Matthew Coffey

	Strategic Risk Register
	Louise Grainger to review the Executive Board risk register with the Executive Board to see if any short term, high impact, risks need to be escalated to the Strategic Risk Register.
	Louise Grainger


1 Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest
1.1 The Chair welcomed Board members and attendees, noting apologies from Venessa Willms. 
1.2 Board members confirmed no conflicts of interest.
2 Minutes, matters arising, action log and forward look
2.1 The Board accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the previous meeting held on 19 October 2016. 
2.2 On the action log, it was confirmed that discussions remained ongoing about arranging a meeting between the Chair and the Minister of State for Apprenticeships and Skills, Robert Halfon MP.
2.3 It was agreed that arrangements should be made for the Non-Executive Director’s development meeting on 11 January to include a discussion on the emerging People Strategy. 
3 HMCI Update

3.1 The Board noted the update from HMCI. 
3.2 The Board discussed HMCI’s achievements over the past five years and the priorities ahead.
3.3 Regarding the unregistered schools taskforce, it was noted that negotiations were continuing with the DfE about the continued funding of the taskforce in the next financial year.
4 COO Update
4.1 The Board noted the update from the COO and gave positive feedback about the format of the paper. 
4.2 The Board discussed the performance data for quarter 2. Matthew Coffey confirmed that a review would be established into the utilisation of HMI in the future and asked that two Board members participate in this process. Further details would be set out at the Board’s next meeting in February.
Action Point: Matthew Coffey to provide further details regarding a review of inspector utilisation and how it is reported, and two members of the Board be appointed to assist with the review.

4.3 It was confirmed that progress against the inspection volumes included in the corporate plan were being monitored on a daily basis, and the Board were reassured that all statutorily required inspections would continue to be delivered.
4.4 The Board noted the recent focus on safeguarding issues in short inspections of good schools and welcomed proposals to use some social care HMI to feedback on the effectiveness of reporting.
4.5 Matthew Coffey thanked the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee for the ‘deep-dive’ that had been undertaken into the Early Years insourcing programme. It was suggested that February might be an appropriate time for the Committee to look again at the programme and its costs.
5 Implications of emerging Government policies and priorities
5.1 It was agreed that Juliet Chua should not to be present for the substantive discussion on this paper.
5.2 The Board discussed the current emphasis of Government policy and the change in direction since the ministerial changes last June. Sean Harford reassured the Board that the policy teams were engaging constructively with the DfE and that policy discussions had already been taking place as part of Amanda Spielman’s induction.
5.3 The issue of children and young people’s mental health and wellbeing was also discussed and the need for a sufficient evidence base to assess the provision of emotional support and guidance. The Board welcomed Ofsted’s recent engagement in a ministerial roundtable meeting and agreed that the issue needed to be given greater priority.
6 Education update
7 Social Care update
7.1 The Board noted both papers together.
7.2 In paragraph 10 of the Education update, it was noted that the time reporting period for measuring the quality of reporting differed to that being used in the strategic dashboard. Matthew Coffey agreed to update the Board on proposed changes to the quality assurance process at the next meeting in February.
Action Point: Matthew Coffey to update the Board on proposed changes to the quality assurance process at the next meeting in February.
7.3 On the Social Care update, the Board discussed the quarterly monitoring visits of inadequate local authorities, as well as the publishing of monitoring letters and subsequent progress being made by those local authorities.
8 Social Mobility Working Group
8.1 The Board noted the update on the work of the Social Mobility Working Group. It was agreed that there was a need to work collaboratively with the DfE on this issue, although it was recognised that it would not be possible to align with the presenting of their initial findings by the end of February.
8.2 It was agreed that a further opportunity for the Board to consider the work of the Group should be added to the Forward Look.

Action Point: Neil Greenwood to provide a further update to the Board on the work of the Social Mobility Working Group at an appropriate future meeting.

9 Finance update

9.1 The Board noted the latest financial position as at end of October 2016 as well as the paper on the Medium Term Financial Plan. Juliet Chua agreed to send a list of comments to Louise Grainger and Louise undertook to write a subsequent note updating the Board accordingly.
Action Point: Juliet Chua to pass comments on the Medium Term Financial Plan to Louise Grainger and Louise to write a subsequent note updating the Board accordingly.
10 People Survey 2016
10.1 The Board noted the results of the recent People Survey and congratulated the Chief Operating Officer on improvements with the overall engagement index. Given expectations would be higher for next year, the Board emphasised the need to focus attention on where further improvement was necessary. 
10.2 It was agreed that further discussion on this issue should be deferred until the meeting on 11 January when there would be an opportunity to look at the emerging people strategy in more detail.
11 Upholding the Seven (Nolan) Principles: 16th Report of the Committee on Standards in Public Life
11.1 The Board noted Ofsted’s position with regard to each of the best practice recommendations in the Committee’s report.
11.2 The Board discussed its role in setting standards on ethical behaviour and agreed that further evidence-based assurance should form part of the Board’s annual review of its effectiveness. Board Members also discussed the need to be transparent in declaring any conflicts of interest and, when necessary, being clear about any mitigating action that needed to be taken.
Action Point: As part of its annual review of effectiveness, the Board to seek further evidence-based assurance regarding its role in setting standards on ethical behaviour. 

11.3 On recommendation 16, concerning the publication of ministerial guidance on a regulator’s strategic direction, Matthew Coffey agreed to review procedures for the publication of such correspondence from the DfE.

Action Point: Matthew Coffey to review procedures for the publication of ministerial guidance from the DfE.
12 Audit and Risk Assurance Committee update
12.1 The Chair of the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee, Linda Farrant, updated the Board about the last two meetings of the Committee. Matthew Coffey mentioned that the Committee’s ‘deep-dive’ into the Early Years insourcing programme and its costs had proven to be very beneficial.
13 Strategic Risk Register
13.1 The Board noted the strategic risks that had been reviewed by the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee at its meeting on 23 November. It was agreed that it was good practice for the Board to continue to review the Strategic Risk Register regularly.
13.2 It was noted that the Register contained few short term or time-limited risks that might have potentially high impact. Louise Grainger agreed to review the Executive Board risk register with the Executive Board to see if any further risks at that level needed to be escalated to the Strategic Risk Register.
Action Point: Louise Grainger to review the Executive Board risk register with the Executive Board to see if any short term, high impact, risks need to be escalated to the Strategic Risk Register.

14 Corporate Governance Framework
14.1 The Board requested that it be made clearer in paragraph 48 of the Corporate Governance Framework that only the relevant Regional Director need attend Inspection and Improvement Forum meetings. 
14.2 On page 16, a further correction was also requested to reflect that the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee monitors and reviews contract activity by exception only.
14.3 Subject to these amendments, the Board agreed the revised versions of the Corporate Governance Framework and the Scheme of Delegated Authority.
15 Any other business

15.1 The Chair noted that it was Sir Michael Wilshaw’s last Board meeting as HMCI and, on behalf of the Board, thanked him for his contribution to the Board during his tenure.
Next NED development meeting: 11 January 2017, Conference Room C, Ground Floor, Aviation House
Next Board meeting: 7 February 2017, Room 802, Aviation House
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